TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

March 18, 2013
I. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:35 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue. Town Council President Trocki led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe

Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson
Also in attendance:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

David A. Petrarca, Town Solicitor

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.
OPEN FORUM
Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue. 
A) Scheduled to Address. None.
B) Non-scheduled to Address.
Frank Meyer of Southwest Avenue referenced the Sunday, March 17th Providence Journal article concerning fluctuation of beaches in Westerly and how it relates to Jamestown. CRMC issued 68 permits for dune restoration work in Westerly, mandating “. . . the dunes must be no taller or wider than what existed previously, no closer to the water, and no steeper. Also, no sand may be stripped from the beach to create them.” Mr. Meyer advised reading the article before creating new dunes and incurring a fine from CRMC. 
IV. ADMINISTRATOR, DEPARTMENT, BOARD

AND COMMISSION REPORTS
A) Town Administrator’s Report. Town Administrator Keiser noted items for discussion under his report.
B) Golf Course – next steps – staff recommendations. Councilor Meagher commented a town wide conversation on the golf course, open to citizens for their thoughts, opinions, and input for use of a potential 2nd floor of the proposed golf course building and placing the Buildings and Facilities Committee Golf Course Report on the Town website would be a good first step. Mr. Keiser noted beginning a conversation with the current tenant is important. Option, size, functionality of the building, and preferred uses would be the next step. Potential future uses would require a feasibility study by a consultant. Town staff can prepare an RFP, with discussion continued to the second meeting in April for public input. President Trocki will participate in the meeting with the current lessee (Mistowski) later this week. The Town Administrator will forward the Buildings and Facilities Golf Course Report and other information to Council members. 

The Recreation Study RFP deadline for submission is April 2nd, and the golf course is part of the overall recreation study. Four consultants have expressed interest in submitting a proposal.   

C) Police Chief’s Report – blizzard. Chief Mello gave a timeline of the Town’s response to the February Blizzard as follows:

· Wednesday, February 6, 2013 – RIEMA notice of significant blizzard

· Thursday, February 7, 2013 – Local departments complete preparations; community notification via telephone emergency message advisory

· Friday, February 8, 2013 – Emergency Operations Center activated; heavy snowfall and wind begin; at-risk residents contacted; 100% power outage by 7:00 p.m.; significant damage at Beavertail Road; DPW continues clearing

· Saturday, February 9, 2013 – Power outages expected to be days; Emergency Shelter opened at Melrose School; Confirmed NK Animal Shelter availability for housing Jamestown animals; at-risk residents contacted and transported to Red Cross Shelter; Mackerel Cove access closed and impassable until late afternoon; emergency crews respond to power outages, downed wires and utility poles; crews coordinate tree removal and electrical hazards to keep roads open; brief power restoration returned to 100% outage; Shelter remained open serving hot meals, overnight visitors, and “warm-up” visitors 

· Sunday, February 10, 2013 – clean-up continues; National Grid strike team arrives; priorities for re-energizing established; Mackerel Cove repairs made; 80% power restored by 3:00 p.m.; Shelter demobilized. 

Chief Mello noted the remarkable work done by our Public Works Department under difficult conditions. President Trocki thanked everyone for a job well done. 
Questions and Comments.

Gayen Thompson of Grinnell Street gave kudos to the Town. She suggested literature be available to residents outlining what is available at the Emergency Shelter, what is needed, and what not to bring.  
Vice President Meagher asked Chief Mello if the animal shelter issue should be addressed, as many people remained home because they didn’t want to leave their animals. She commented Town roads were in great condition thanks to the fine job done by Jamestown DPW. Remaining storm debris can be brought to the Transfer Station. 
Councilor Mihaly asked if funds were available to heat the Lawn Avenue School Gym for animals. Chief Mello stated this needs to be evaluated and it is only the second event since entering into the contract for Animal Shelter services with North Kingstown. Councilor Mihaly commented on the great job done by Jamestown DPW and Public Safety. 
President Trocki commented on the literature distributed through Town for preparation prior to storm arrivals.  The Shelter was available for meals and warming services in addition to sleeping facilities. Councilor Tighe was commended for his Shelter management skills and hot meal service  – over 100 meals served. Many visitors came in to warm, charge cell phones and obtain storm/aftermath information. The kitchen staff was thanked for a fine job done.  
V.     UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
A) Approval and Authorization for signing of Police Department Mutual Aid Agreements. Police Chief Edward Mello explained the mutual aid agreements, referenced the need for mutual aid, and its requirement under State law with ratification by Town and City Councils.   
1) City of Newport.
2) Town of North Kingstown.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the Mutual Aid Agreement with the City of Newport. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to accept the Mutual Aid Agreement with the Town of North Kingstown. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B) Parking Ordinance Revision. Chief Mello referenced revisions to the ordinance, as recommended by the Parking Commission. Revisions would create limited parking and resident-only parking on Hamilton Avenue and Beavertail Road. Resident and non-resident permitting has been under the Recreation Department and will now be addressed by Enforcement. RIDOT will conduct a study (as these are State roads), followed by State Parking Commission review and approval, before any revisions can be instituted.  Chief Mello noted if the State Traffic Commission approves the proposal, an additional 35 parking spaces would be created at Beavertail Road and appropriate signage will be installed on Hamilton Avenue. Council members concur this makes sense. Discussion of restricted parking on Hamilton continued, noting the inconvenience to local residents created by non-resident parking. Special waivers or visitor passes were referenced.   

Various revision provisions referenced include: loading zones; weather emergencies; parking bans; stop signs (four-way stop at Pemberton Avenue and Watson Avenue); resident and non-resident stickers; West Ferry Wharf; imposition of late fees; and parking waiver. 
Discussion ensued of parking for Heads Beach on Seaside Avenue, required permit and fee ($30.00), and why it was initiated. Revisiting the make-up of the Parking Commission with citizen components was discussed. 
West Ferry Wharf parking provisions would bring the ordinance in line with current practices and would require a resident permit for the area south of the midline by the outhauls. Regulated parking on the north area of the wharf was reviewed. The letter of Alison Eichler was referenced. The Town Administrator noted there are no parking issues at West Ferry in summer, and he doesn’t agree with required parking stickers. Councilor Mihaly concurs. Lengthy discussion ensued of whether resident reserved parking is necessary as there are ample parking spaces at West Ferry. 
The Parking Commission consists of Chief Mello, Town Administrator Keiser, Public Works Director Gray and Town Planner Bryer. It was not the intent of the revisions to over complicate things, cause delays, or over burden the enforcement process.  

Peter Fay of Swinburne Street commented he takes his family to Mackerel Cove and doesn’t understand the proposed restrictions, as residents are inconvenienced only a few days a year. 

Frank Meyer of Southwest Avenue stated his objection to non-residents parking on Town roads is because non-residents choose to park on the road rather than the beach parking lot (with ample available parking spaces), and they are essentially using Town resources financed by taxpayer dollars at no cost. He doesn’t want to keep people out, but feels they should pay their fair share.   
Gayen Thompson of Grinnell Street noted she spent summers on Hull Cove Road for many years. She was unhappy with the access destroyed last year and was grateful to the Jamestown Press for publishing the article that exposed the destruction and kept us informed. She is a Mackerel Cove fan and thanked Council for their efforts. 
Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street referenced the ordinance passed about five years ago addressing parking at Heads Beach in the Shores area restricting parking on Seaside and requiring stickers. No parking signs (2) that exist on Seaside Drive are not appropriate and should be removed. The only parking restriction is 500 feet on either side of the bridge, and residents should be made aware of that. The perception is all of Seaside is restricted, and area residents should be informed where they are allowed to park. 
Discussion ensued of the reasons for initiating the Heads Beach stickers. The former Parking Committee (abolished by a previous Town Council), its makeup, and duties were referenced. Councilor Mihaly, Councilor Tighe, and Vice President Meagher prefer to see the former Parking Committee reinstituted. Discussion continued. 
Solicitor Ruggiero noted the Council needs to determine how they want to proceed. He can work with Chief Mello to draft housekeeping amendments to the ordinance. Policy changes, such as reinstituting the Parking Committee, can be added by Resolution.  Chief Mello noted the Hamilton and Beavertail parking, West Ferry Wharf parking, and stop signs should be addressed immediately. The ordinance amendments can be prepared for an April meeting and advertised for hearing in May, so they will be in effect for the Chief to enforce for the summer season. The Parking Committee duties and function were discussed.        

C) Fort Getty

1) Pavilion non-resident use. Town Administrator Keiser noted a $1,000 non-resident fee for weekends and weekdays, available for reservation after April 1st, seems appropriate to preserve the use for residents. To date 37 weekend dates are booked.  
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Kristine Trocki to adopt the $1,000 non-resident fee for use of the Fort Getty Pavilion, to be booked only after April 1st.
Discussion. Councilor Mihaly stated it doesn’t make sense to charge the same fee for weekdays and weekends for non-residents. Town Administrator Keiser noted the rationale is not to encourage non-resident use, but if there is an interest, that is the fee. Giving the cost of other facilities, it is not significant. Previous non-resident use with Jamestown sponsors was referenced. Councilor Tighe suggested a non-resident rate double the resident rate for weekdays and weekends ($400 and $600). Councilor Mihaly suggested a standby rate for a late booking. 
An amendment to the motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to change the $1,000 non-resident rate to double the resident rate for rental of the Fort Getty Pavilion at $400 for weekdays and $600 for weekends. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
Back to the original motion, as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
VI. NEW BUSINESS

A) Information Technology Services 

1) Jamestown Enterprise Information Systems Strategy discussion and possible actions. Councilor Blake Dickinson explained what is proposed is to standardize how the Town delivers its IT services internally and externally and includes the website and the infrastructure. In order to develop a policy to standardize IT delivery, the Jamestown enterprise information systems must be defined (examples are Town Hall, School, Fire Department, Police Department and Library). Implementing a plan requires we first define the goals of setting the policy, which would include control costs, controls for delivering services, disaster recovery, standardization, and procurement. A plan must be developed to define the functions to be provided and protect and distribute town wide resources consistently and measurably. Once developed, the plan must be executed with evaluating and measuring successes and making adjustments with technology as it moves forward. We must not interrupt day-to-day business, but incorporate what is learned along the way. Councilor Dickinson looks forward to a public discussion. He requests this be continued to the next meeting agenda for IT Director Mike Glier’s participation. Discussion ensued. 

Redundancy of delivery and equipment were discussed. The two aspects of the process are: everyone needs to be brought up to speed and to enterprise how we deal with information technology and delivery of services in the management of taxpayer assets. The Town is the enterprise and there should be a standardized mechanism of how the systems are accessed internally and externally. A workshop with the public would be helpful. It will take some period of time to develop, and it does not have to be complicated. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the Aquidneck Island study performed by the RI Public Expenditures Council. Lengthy discussion ensued. Preliminary discussion will take place at the April 1st meeting with IT Director Glier in attendance, followed by a public workshop for input.   
A recess is called at 9:16 p.m. The Council meeting resumes at 9:21 p.m. 
B) Paving. Town Administrator Keiser noted the proposal resulting from the Town paving needs budget discussion and the analytical report prepared by Justin Jobin and Mike Gray explaining current road conditions and costs to bring them up to standard. North Road was determined to be a main priority, along with Carr Lane, and it is recommended the entire road from Route 138 to East Shore Road be repaved. This would be accomplished by means of a Bond separate from the Capital Improvement Plan, requiring an additional $125,000 appropriation annually for ten years, beginning in July 2014. This is in addition to the $325,000 allocation for the capital budget in this year’s budget. Our financial advisors have developed a financing plan (to be shared at the next budget work session) that demonstrates how this can be accomplished without placing an additional hardship on the taxpayers or prevent addressing other needs. Included with the repaving, are the East Ferry Enhancement Project at $202,000 and the Old Ferry Landing at $205,000, as part of the Bond. Other budgetary demands have slackened, so the opportunity is here. Public Works Director Mike Gray explained the life of a road, and why the bonding would assist with road improvement. 

Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue commented it was his understanding North Road is a State Road. Public Works Director Gray noted it is not a State Road, it has a Federal Highway number and is eligible for Federal funding, and it is a Town road. 
Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street commented on the drainage issues along North Road and the gullies on the road shoulders and what impact that may have on a proposed Bike Path. Public Works Director Gray noted there is room to expand, though not much, and there are challenges along the way, but it is possible. Discussion continued. 
Gayen Thompson of Grinnell Street commented Speed Limit signage along North Road is blocked, creating a problem with compliance. When she asked for assistance, she was informed North Road is maintained by the State. She encourages the Town, Police Department and State to work together, as the rules of the game are confusing. 
This will be discussed further at the April 8th budget work session, with additional detail made available prior to the meeting date. 

C) Harbor Budget and Mooring Fees. Town Administrator Keiser noted the memo from the Harbor Commission announcing their unanimous vote to maintain the current mooring fees for the upcoming season, their unanimous vote to approve the FY 2013-2014 operating budget, and their request to the Council to approve their motions. The capital plan includes a five-year funding commitment to meet the $200,000 allocation for seawall replacement, with the remainder from the Town’s unfunded balances.  Harbor fees were increased 25% in 2011 in conjunction with the Harbor Ordinance.  

Harbor Commission Chair Mike deAngeli stated for the record the budget includes an annual contribution for repair of the seawall, and this is being done under protest and as forced by the last Council. Harbor funds shouldn’t be used for road repair and it is depleting Harbor reserves. It is a bad idea for policy and is bad planning. Vice President Meagher noted this can be reviewed at a later date. Town Administrator Keiser stated it is a debate and discussion worthy of having, but not tonight.  
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to adopt the fee schedule and FY 2013-2014 budget as recommended by the Harbor Commission.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
D) Town Council Agenda Items for April 1, 2013:
1) Enterprise discussion
2) Golf Course RFP Preliminaries
3) Status report after discussion with the Golf Course operators and RFP for architectural services and feasibility study  

4) Amplification of the Buildings and Facilities Golf Course Review Report

5) Recreation Department Study finalists to sit in during the Golf Course discussion, coinciding with scheduling of their interviews for the same evening - April 15th meeting  

6) Fort Getty update

7) Mackerel Cove dune restoration

8) Executive Session – potential litigation 

9) Traffic Ordinance draft amendment

10) Archaeological Sites ordinance

11) Accessory Dwelling unit ordinance – continued to May

12) Appointments (additional interviews March 28)

13) Buildings and Facilities Committee direction request

14) Narragansett Avenue update

15) Paving – April 8th 
VII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel (Town Administrator) and Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining (union negotiation) and Litigation.
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel and Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining and Litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) and Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss Personnel, Collective Bargaining and Litigation: President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 11:29 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:53 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Absent; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

II. ADJOURNMENT. 
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 11:30 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)


Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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